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We hope that you find these newsletters informative and entertaining.  
However, if you do not wish to receive these quarterly mailings, simply 
click on the "unsubscribe" button at the end of this e-mail.  We promise 
that we will never share your contact information with anyone, and will 
only use your e-mail address to send you these quarterly newsletters, or 
to contact you about your pet. 
  
As always, we welcome your feedback.  If you have suggestions for how 
we can improve our newsletter, please call or e-mail us.  We'd be happy 
to hear from you! 
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Spotlight on Nutrition 
We've talked in previous newsletters about the nutrition benefits of feeding your cat canned food.  
However, for many cats used to eating dry food, the transition to a canned diet can be difficult.  
This is especially true for cats accustomed to having dry food available all day long.  Despite the 
difficulties, canned diets offer several nutritional advantages over dry food.  If you have a 
stubborn cat who just won't eat canned food, we'd like you to check out this article, by Lisa 
Pierson, DVM.   
  

 Transitioning Feline Dry Food Addicts to Canned Food 
Lisa A. Pierson, DVM 

catinfo.org 
  
The information contained in this handout is an excerpt from Feeding Your Cat: Know the Basics of Feline Nutrition which can be 
found at catinfo.org.  
  

Diet is the brick and mortar of health. This paper lays out some often-ignored 
principles of feline nutrition and explains why cats have a better chance at 
optimal health if they are fed a quality canned food diet instead of dry kibble. 
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Putting a little thought into what you feed your cat(s) can pay big dividends over 
their lifetime and very possibly help them avoid serious, painful and costly illnesses. An increasing 
number of American Veterinary Medical Association members, including board-certified veterinary 
practitioners, are now strongly recommending the feeding of canned food instead of dry kibble.  
  
Here are some various tricks for the stubborn dry food addicts. Keep in mind that different tricks 
work on different cats: 
· If your cat has been eating dry food on a free-choice basis, take up the food and establish a 
schedule of two - three times per day feedings. I really do prefer just twice-daily feedings when
trying to transition them. A normal, healthy hunger response after 12 hours goes a long way to 
convince them to try something new. Once the cat has transitioned to canned food, I prefer to 
either free-feed them (if they are not too fat) or to put out a meal three times per day. Small cats 
in the wild eat 8-10 small meals per day. I do not worry about leaving canned food out for up to 12 
hours at a time. Keep in mind that a lion is not going to eat his entire prey immediately. 
During the first few days of transitioning to a set schedule, you can offer 
canned food during the dry food meals, or in-between meals. The 
stubborn ones, however, will not touch it. Do not despair - all cats will 
eventually eat canned food if their caregiver is determined, methodical, 
and patient enough. Once your cat is on a schedule you will notice that 
he is more enthusiastic about food during his proper mealtimes and will 
be much more inclined to try something new. 
 
· Once you have established scheduled mealtimes, you will most likely need to start feeding a bit 
less at each mealtime in order to get the normal sensation of hunger to work in your favor. Again, 
we are trying to use the normal sensation of hunger to help us out. We are not trying to starve the 
cat into the diet change. 
 
· Once your cat is on a schedule of meal-feeding instead of free-feeding, try feeding a meal of 
canned food only. If he will not eat it - and the very stubborn ones won't - try not to get frustrated 
- and do not put down dry food. Try some of the other tips listed below. If he still will not eat the 
canned food, let him get a bit hungrier. Offer the canned again in a couple of hours. Try a 
different brand/flavor or a different 'trick'. Once it has been ~18 hours since he has eaten 
anything, give him just a small amount (~1/4 of a cup) of his dry food - keeping track of his daily 
calorie intake. 
 

· Remember to be patient. You do not have to accomplish this in a day...or 
a week...or even in a 
month. 
 
· Exercising your cat with a tassel toy before feeding can also help 
stimulate his appetite. 
 

· Instead of putting the dry food portion in his bowl, turn it into a game. Throw the dry food, one 
or two pieces at a time across the room so that he has to run back and forth and 'hunt' for it. This 
trick worked very well for my obesity project, Bennie. Bennie went from 30 lbs to 18 lbs once on 
portion controlled canned food. Playing the 'toss the dry food portion' game will help your cat burn 
off calories and should stimulate his appetite so that he may be more inclined to try canned food. 
It is also a great way to interact with your cat which helps to relieve the stress/boredom that 
many indoor cats experience. 
 
· Cats' noses are much more sensitive than ours are. They can smell the dry food in the cupboards. 
I 
suggest putting it in the refrigerator (preferable to keep the fats from getting rancid) or at least 
putting it in a tightly sealed container. If they can smell it, they will hold out for it. Some people 
recommend getting it out of your house completely, but this is not possible when you are dealing 
with a very stubborn cat that needs a bit of time and patience to make the transition happen. 
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· Pet your cat while he is in front of the 
food bowl. Some cats will be stimulated to 
eat when being petted. 
 
· The following worked for my cats: 
Sprinkle a very small amount of tuna - or 
any other favorite treat (some cats do not like fish and would prefer cooked chicken) - on the top 
of the canned food and then once they are eating this, start pressing it into the top of the new 
food. (The "light" tuna is better than the fancy white tuna because it has a stronger smell. Or, 
Trader Joe's makes a Cat Tuna that is very stinky.) Be careful to decrease the amount of fish as 
soon as possible. Health problems can occur with a predominantly fish-based diet. Plus, you do not 
want to create a situation where your cat will only eat very fishy foods. 
 
· Make sure that any refrigerated canned food is warmed up a bit. Cats prefer their food at 'mouse 
body' temperature. 
 
· Try offering some cooked (or raw - whole meats, rinsed well or parboiled) chicken or meat baby 
food or deli-meat ('cold-cuts'). One of the goals is to get your cat used to eating food that does not 
crunch. He needs to get used to a different texture. Also, chicken is a great source of protein to 
point him in the proper direction toward a high protein, low carbohydrate diet. If he eats the 
chicken, he may head right into eating canned food. Then again....he may not. 
 

· Try sprinkling some parmesan cheese on the canned food. Most cats love 
parmesan cheese and this trick has been very successful for me. 
 
· Try a product called FortiFlora. This product can be obtained from your 
veterinarian or online. Most cats love FortiFlora and this has recently 
become my favorite trick. This is a probiotic made by 
Purina but you are not going to use it for its probiotic properties. You are 
just going to use it as a flavor enhancer. The base ingredient in FortiFlora 

is animal digest - the very substance that makes dry food so very enticing to cats. The directions 
say to use 1 package/day - and you can use this much if you want to - but this amount is not 
usually necessary. You may only need ~1/4 of a package 
- or less - with part mixed into the food and part sprinkled on top of the food just as you would use 
salt and pepper on your own food. I also have no worries about using this product past the 
expiration 
date. 
 
· There are numerous freeze dried meat treats on the market that you can also sprinkle on top of 
the canned food. Halo's Liv A Littles is a popular choice. 
 
· Speaking of texture, a common question is "can I just soak the dry food in water?" I hedge more 
than just a bit at this question. Dry food often has a high bacterial content. Mold is also often 
found in dry food. There have been many deaths of dogs and cats secondary to eating mold 
mycotoxins, vomitoxins and aflatoxins which often contaminate the grains found in dry food. If you 
want to try the trick of wetting down the dry food to alter the texture, please leave it out for only 
20-30 minutes then discard it. Bacteria and mold thrive in moisture. 
 
· Try dipping some dry food pieces in the juice from the canned food. Some cats may refuse to eat 
it if the dry food even touches the canned food. But if he will eat it with a bit of canned juice on 
it, try the 'chip and dip' trick. Scoop up a tiny bit of canned food onto the piece of dry food. Put 
them on a separate plate from his small portion of dry food. Some cats will eat their small portion 
of dry and then go investigate the dry food with a tiny bit of canned on it. 
 
· Going one step further, try adding a few small pieces (the size of an eraser 
head) of the canned food to the portion of dry food. Your cat may pick 
around the canned food but will get used to the smell - and texture - even if 
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he does not eat any pieces of the new food. 
 
· Crush some dry food and sprinkle it on the top of the canned food. 
 
· If you do not think it will upset your cat, try gently rubbing a bit of canned food or juice on the 
cat's gums. This may get him interested in the taste and texture of the new food - but do it gently. 
You do not want to make this a stressful situation and create a food aversion. (This trick is 
commonly used to get just-weaned kittens used to eating canned food.) 
 
· If you do not think it will upset your cat, use your finger to put a tiny bit of canned food or juice 
on his paw for him to lick off. This has not worked for me in the two cats I have tried it on but it is 
another idea. Make sure you do it without stressing your cat. Again, you do not want to create a 
food aversion. 
 
· If you have a multiple cat household, some cats like to eat alone in a less stressful environment, 
so you may need to take these cats into a separate, quiet room to think about the error of their 
ways -their carbohydrate/dry food addiction. Once in a quiet setting, away from the other cats, 
two of my cats would eat canned food/tuna 'meatballs' by hand. Not from a bowl, mind you, but 
only from my hand. I'm not sure who was being trained. They did eventually start eating from a 
bowl after a few hand feedings. 
 
· Try various brands and flavors of canned foods. Try Friskies, 9-Lives, Fancy Feast, etc. Many cats 
love the foods that are all by-products and turn up their noses at the 'higher end' foods like 
Merrick, 
Wellness, Nature's Variety, etc. You can worry about feeding a higher quality canned food later 
and 
you can always mix different types of food together. The initial goal is just to get your cat used to 
eating canned food and not dry kibble. And keep in mind that it is better to feed Friskies or 9-Lives 
canned food than any dry food because, even though they are made up of by-products, they have 
the 
Big Three covered: 1) high in water, 2) usually low in carbohydrates, 3) animal-based proteins -
not 
plant-based. 
  
  
Visit Dr. Pierson's website, www.catinfo.org, for the full article.  You can also find it on our 
website, at http://www.riversidecathospital.com/site/view/170101_FelineNutrition.pml  
  
  
  
  

In Memoriam   

In remembrance of our feline friends who have passed away in the past 3 months... 
  

Abby H. 
     Chloe J. 
          Cuddles D.  
               Delaney K. 
                    Marley H. 
  
Mia O. 
     Mickey 
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          Percy K. 
               Shadow W. 
  

             
                                                      

  

  
  
  
  
  
And in special remembrance of Annie... 
  

 

Staff Pet Spotlight    

         

Yeti is a 10-year-old domestic shorthair cat who, along with three sisters who looked NOTHING like 
him, was bottle-raised as a tiny kitten by Riverside staff member Claudia Ottinger. He is very 
social, and loves to greet visiters to the Ottinger house. He will also steal glasses, jewelry, pens 
and other shiny objects if given the chance, so those visiters quickly learn to watch their 
belongings! Yeti earned the nickname "Bonehead" when he ran headlong into the glass door of an 
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entertainment center, shattering it, and kept going like he never felt a thing!  
  

Newsletter Trivia  
  
We received quite a few correct answers to the last newsletter trivia 
question.  "What part of the cat's body is this??"  The correct answer is, of 
course, the tongue. The rough rasps and barbs found on a cat's tongue help 
him to remove dirt and other particulate matter when grooming, and also 
help him to efficiently remove meat from prey. 
  

                                       
  

Congratulations to our winner Skittles! Her owner, Cindy Welch, answered our 
trivia question correctly.   She won a Christmas stocking filled with cat 
goodies, treats, and toys.   Thanks to all who participated! 
  
  
  

  
  

This month's question:  
  

What is special about a polydactyl cat? 
  

In honor of National Pet Dental Health  Month in February, the winner of this 
month's trivia contest will win a feline dental goody package.  
  
Entries may be submitted by e-mail, phone, fax, or snail mail.  Be sure to include your name and 
phone number along with your answer!  Please see our contact information at the top of this 
newsletter.  Entries must be received by March 1st, 2010. If more than 1 correct answer is 
received, the winner will be chosen at random from among the correct submissions. 
                                                   

 Ask Izzy 
  

Dear Izzy,  
My parents have a friend who gives both of her kitties part of a 
raw egg in their food every morning. She says it reduces shedding 
and helps give them a shiny coat. 
  
Have you ever heard of such a thing..? 
My Mom let me try it once and I seemed to like it, but is this 
good for me...? 
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Growing up and very curious..   Snoopie 
  
Dear Snoopie, 
I checked with Dr. Lewis (my mom) and she says that eggs will indeed help your haircoat, 
although the egg should be cooked to avoid getting sick from salmonella.  She says that lots of 
raw eggs are contaminated with salmonella, but cooking the egg should eliminate the risk.  She 
also says to limit the eggs to once a week or so. 
 
 Signed, 

Izzy 
  

Dear Izzy, 
My owner has a dog. Yuck!! I have to put up with him and all his weird habits.  However there is 
one benefit. I love his food. My owner says I am getting fat!! Will dog food hurt me and will this 
make me fat? 
  
Sincerely, Dewey C. 
  
Dear Dewey, 
I'm sure there are lots of cats like you who have to put up with a dog.Feel free to snack from the 
dog's dish as often as you like, but be sure to get your main meal from the cat dish, as cat food 
contains taurine, an amino acid essential to cats that is not found in dog food. 
  
As far as getting fat goes, you are far more likely to gain weight on dry food, so canned is 
recommended.  However, as long as the dry dog food is sitting out, there is a risk of weight gain.  
Tell the dog to go eat outdoors. 
  
Signed,  

Izzy 

  
During this cold winter season, I'd like to send a "hello!" out to my 
good friend Patches in sunny Florida.  Hope you're enjoying all the 
warm weather down there Patches!  --Izzy 

  
  
Send Izzy your question today! 

The Last Word... 
  
I found this picture of one of our patients recently while perusing a client's blog, and I couldn't 
resist sharing it.  A good example of the perfection of the feline form... 
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Until next time, 

Kerry Lewis, DVM 
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